

PLAIN CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING
APRIL 17, 2025

The City Council of Plain City convened in a regular meeting at City Hall, 4160 W 2200 N in Plain City, on Thursday, April 17, 2025 also accessible via ZOOM beginning at 6:30 p.m.                      	
Present:         	Mayor Jon Beesley, Councilmembers Adam Favero, Jed Jenkins, Rachael Beal and Jan Wilson 
Excused:	Councilmember Luigi Panunzio
Staff:               	Diane Hirschi, Dan Schuler, Stacy Adams, Colette Doxey
Present:         	Shawna Faulkner, Jarod Maw, Alan Yorgason, Brian Masters, Amelia Littlefield, Todd Hellstrom, Deputy Kortright
Via on Zoom: 	Brandon Richards, Mike Phillips, Carl Miller, Jim Beesley

Call to Order:                                               Mayor Beesley
Pledge of Allegiance:                                  Councilmember Favero
Invocation/Moment of Silence/Thought:    Mayor Beesley

Approval of Minutes from April 3, 2025
[bookmark: _Hlk184201332]Councilmember Jenkins moved to approve the minutes from April 3, 2025 as presented. Councilmember Favero seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.

Comments: Public
There was none.

Report from Planning Commission
Shawna Faulkner stated the Planning Commission had discussions regarding Development Agreement ordinance and Building Regulations ordinance. They set a public hearing for Development Agreement ordinance and Building Regulations ordinance on April 24. Working on building a template for development agreements that would fit into the ordinance. They also approved a Lot Line Adjustment and Final Review for Brynlee Acres.  

Presentation – Focus Group – Recreation Center/Amphitheater
Brian Masters stated the point of being here today is the focus group that they have been studying and researching options for a community recreational center here in Plain City. The committee looked into this opportunity and what we wanted it to offer the City. They have done a lot of work and probably spent hundreds of hours of work on it and 99.5% of those are done by Mr. Maw with the work that he has done and will show some information here. They know a lot of people have talked about this and have mentioned that this is something they would like to see and some people have mentioned they wouldn't like to see it. But this is something that they wanted to present to the Council. So many people think about a recreation center and they think sports, sports, sports and there is so much more to a community recreation center than just sports. Wanted to share with the Council today that opportunity is there to make not only something that serves the community, but could act also as a revenue stream and profitability for the City which may be of interest to many people. 
Commissioner Maw showed a draft of the proposed site plan. What they worked on and a Rec center that consists of 4 main entities. The first is an office and a storage area. The second are is a field house, that will have some sort of turf on it for practice, for soccer, baseball, football, etc. the third component of it is an open court area. So, could play basketball, volleyball, pickleball, and the fourth is an amphitheater area which is in front of the building. The square footage is about 19,000 for that full field house, 16,000 for the courts and around 7,600 for the office and storage and around 1,150 for the amphitheater. One thing wanted to look at is how much encapsulate from the parking. Used some of the existing parking at Pioneer Park, but have ample square footage. The field houses would be like a metal, prefab metal building. For the office, were thinking a very large entry lobby space, something that you could maybe put some stuff on display with the reception desk. As well as storage place for the amphitheater, a green room that could double as an office and then 2 classrooms that are about 1,300 square feet, that each that are divided by a partition. So, if you had a big activity, you could put it in those classrooms or doing a training class or something smaller, more intimate space, could divide those as well as in the center here a training exercise facility about a thousand square feet, that when we talked about it as a as a kind of wanted to include some space like that as part of it, as well as restrooms, mechanical rooms, other storage. This would have 3 basketball courts. It could also encompass pickleball, volleyball, basketball, that type of thing and even indoor soccer. It is large enough to do lacrosse practice, baseball practice, football practices 7 on 7. You could do softball, futsal soccer and there is also a walking track.
Councilmember Favero stated he wanted to make sure to chime in here, because for a living has dealt with this a lot in several cities. He doesn't know of a Rec Center in Utah that is a money-making facility. They are always supplemented by the general fund and if they do turn it into a moneymaking facility, it is no longer available for the people that paid for it. So, let's not get caught up on the idea that this is going to pay for itself, because if it pays for itself, all the residents don't get to use it anymore.
Brian Masters stated they went to other areas and other cities and looked at several of those locations. They had limited features that can multiply on and took the best of like 6 or 7 different facilities they went to. We went down to Draper, Syracuse, Farmington, Bountiful, Salt Lake, Holladay and Taylorsville. So, multiple locations that have multiple features and benefits. They don't have what we have, because we've taken the best and what would be the most profitable and not the most cost inhibitive things that would be revenue producing and this would be for Plain City citizens primarily. One thing that could do is to do a feasibility study that could determine payback. 
Mayor Beesley stated he doesn't think payback is even a concern. A Rec center will have some revenue, but doesn’t think that's part of the conversation for the City to get this. He thinks that are all in favor of having something here and so I don't even think revenue is a selling point. All here are like minded wanting something for our residents to use should also be mentioned, too. 
Commissioner Maw stated there is another interest group with the amphitheater that they were pursuing and have added that component to this program which it should be added and it’s a great place for it. It is not as invasive as it would be to our general public, it still will be to some people, but not to the quantity that we're talking at Lee Olsen Park. Building these buildings would also help mitigate that sound and direct it to the right area. It is not to say that they're not going to hear anything, because all the soundproofing in the world isn't going to stop it, but this is a natural amphitheater.
As far as the athletic end of things, it would not pay for itself but it could be rented out for uses of other types of uses such as educational opportunities, receptions and gatherings. Similar to what do at the Senior Center here, but in a larger scale, which is a great thing. Look at the facility and see the sports, but if you look at the office of storage space you've got classrooms, could teach music, art and could even display local artists. We have wall space that we could do could do murals for local artists. We could do local performances on a regular basis so that would benefit the musical members of the City. This is a feature rich facility. Had mentioned revenue producing but self-sustaining, or at least majority self-sustaining is highly probable. Our purpose in coming here today was to show this to show the work that's already been put in to show the input and the hours that have already been invested in doing this, and then finally asking if this is something that the that the Council could get behind for further study and a feasibility of could there be an opportunity for benefit and support from the Council down the road as we go ahead and move forward with this process. This could be built in phases, so it's not all one big chunk. Could do the center building with the office building and could do one wing or the other and then add on to it when more funding or grant money became available to reduce the demand on the general City funds. 
Councilmember Wilson stated there's a place they might want to visit and that is Wasatch County up in Heber. They have a beautiful facility, but the one drawback from that fabulous facility is parking. That is a huge need right here.
Brian Masters agreed and that is one thing they have discussed also. Very preliminary if this is done in phases, this can be done with RAMP grants, every phase. Would suggest the first phase would include the office area and amphitheater. If wanted to phase it, then you could do one of the field house or the courts building in a separate or two separate phases.
Councilmember Wilson stated the office space, think need to have it closer to the parking, nobody wants to walk from the parking lot clear through a building or anywhere over there. That was the biggest complaint working at the Golden Spike arena. It's 60 yards from the parking lot to the office and people will complain. Councilmember Favero agreed that if are going in there to sign up for Junior Jazz like all the time, because that's the new offices that is a stretch like people that are in a hurry. They're coming home from work, they want to pull in park and run and talk to Colette and leave.
Commissioner Maw stated he did a configuration where flipped it and made the office space up front and the wings on either side, but that didn't flow. Want to max out your open space for at the amphitheater, so that cut the park in half. A lot of these details are going to be sifted out right forward.  He estimates, this facility, just off the top of his head is 10 plus million dollars by the time it's all said and done, so we'll go as we get grants and phasing.
Councilmember Favero stated anytime you mention a Rec Center in a community, some people like it and people that are kind of neutral, and you're going to get people that hate it. But Plain City is a growing community, which means there's a lot of kids that we need to keep active, whether it's the arts or the sports, or whatever, but to me it is a no brainer. So, let's figure out what we can do with grants and things. The goal is, what can we do for our residents and their kids, not how do we make money and if we do make money on some programming like you're talking about, that's a win-win. But the ultimate goal is it is a Rec Center that has programs that are affordable for the people that are paying for it, because this facility, even at 10 million your operation cost, is $100,000 a year or more with staff.  So, just up front, we need to have that goal we're selling the residents exactly what we're wanting to do here. Don't want to pull the rug out from underneath them and sell them that we're going to put up this building for them and their kids to do junior jazz or pickleball and all these things, and then 2 months into it some soccer club comes in and rents the soccer field for the next 6 months, and guess what none of your residents get to use it.
Commissioner Maw stated they have tried to think of as many things as possible within the limited time that we've taken and been able to have from a bunch of volunteers. And this is just where we're looking at and want to push this forward and see if this is worthwhile from the Council's point of view to continue on our efforts.
Mayor Beesley stated absolutely. Think they have done a great job and know how long have been working on it, but the phasing, the programming, the fields, think it is coming along. This is just the tip of the iceberg and what do they think is their next step. 
Brian Masters stated fine tuning of some of the details. Getting some feedback from the local citizens and where we're allowed to go with funding and grants. Mayor Beesley stated they want it to be nice for sure and it is going to be a doozy for the future Council and Mayor. Asked Colette what building would be best for Rec Center needs now. Colette stated basketball courts with the amount of money being paid out to other facilities. He asked Commissioner Maw How far he thought he was away from a nice presentation. 
Commissioner Maw stated they are aways out but could put together some elevations and modeling to show the basic facility. Have got site plans and floor plans already schematically ready and got a model started, so could do some rough renderings of it, so could be somewhere like that in the next few months. Have donated all of this so far pro bono and totally up for it, but are at a point right now professionally, that would need the protection of his company to take it on further. 
Mayor Beesley stated thank you all for your time and hard work. Really appreciate it and that was a great presentation.  

Discussion/Motion:  MWPP Wastewater Survey
Dan Schuler stated the municipal wastewater planning program that helps cities plan their infrastructure and make sure that their funding is equal with what is coming up with cost and everything else. There have been some dramatic increases from even 5 years ago, where a lift station on a rehab. This survey goes to the State and just basically answers the questions on our depreciation values. The city has approximately 53 miles of sewer line and doing the math on that it was like at 280,000 feet, which is roughly right now putting in sewer pipe is around $85 a foot depending on the size. So, added all the costs with lagoon and lift station costs to totally replace them and were talking about 41 million dollars, which might not be correct. This is what our cost of our sewer system is so, and then that's a breakdown between collections and then also treatment.

Councilmember Favero stated the survey Dan is referring to talks about, can Cities fund your annual capital cost at 2%, every 50 years. So, 2% of the 41 million, if that is the right number, which it is not as Dan just mentioned, so we are going to fine tune that a little bit. It is like almost $900,000 a year, that theoretically you should be putting back into your system every year to make sure if want to maintain it every 50 years, which is about where want to be on a lot of these things, maybe even less. Should be putting $900,000 away or spending and adding that up over a few years, and spending that amount every year. Otherwise, fall behind which most Cities in the United States have. That is the idea of this report is to try to make sure the Council and the residents understand the basic math and there are no hidden numbers. It is a replacement plan for what you have in the ground and above ground for the sewer system to replace it every 50 years.
Dan Schuler stated with this report, the one thing that definitely brings to light is that the City needs to redo our Capital Facility Plan with sewer. Because, the numbers are way off on what it would cost for replacement of lift stations, lagoons, pumps, etc. The last plan was done in 2019, so we definitely need to get that updated within this year or next year. That helps the City with the planning stages quite a bit. The head works project is underway right now and they are anticipating to be completed by the middle of next month so, very excited about that to get our lift station number one back in service instead of running the pump 24/7. It is coming along and looking really good, great improvements that were needed. The Impact Fee Study was 6 years ago and Capital Facility Plan done in 2019. They are usually done simultaneously so, time to renew those and bringing this to the Council for basically approval. It is already at the State, and they want the Council to know that this is our plan in place and make sure that everything is in line. Definitely brings things to light with stuff being outdated. Councilmember Favero moved to accept the MWPP Wastewater Survey with changes of new data for the capital replacement of the City's assets.  Councilmember Beal seconded the motion.  Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye.  The motion carried.
	
Motion: Approval of Business Licenses
New - Commercial
Sunflower Assisted Living & Memory Care		3583 W 2350 N		Steve Diamond		Asstd Living Facility
Gilded Hive Beauty Lounge				2392 N 4350 W		Aubrey Dunn		Beauty Salon
Councilmember Beal moved to approve the business licenses as presented.  Councilmember Wilson seconded the motion.  Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye.  The motion carried.

Motion:  Approval of Warrant Register
See warrant register dated 4/01/2025 to 4/15/2025. Councilmember Wilson asked about the contract with Legislative Solutions.  Diane reported that she thought the contract was just for 2024.  The Mayor noted that we will put that on the next agenda. Councilmember Wilson moved to approve and pay the bills as presented minus the Legislative Solutions bill. Councilmember Jenkins seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.  



Report from City Council
Councilmember Beal stated the Easter Egg Hunt sponsored by the City and the Lion’s Club is on Saturday April 19th at 9am sharp. WWCTC has their Hope Night event at Fremont High School on April 28th, Guiding Good Choices a 5-week parenting workshop starting April 23rd and medicine cabinet clean out at Kent’s April 26th. Also she reported that a local business, Totally Blind, organized an Easter Egg Hunt with clues throughout the City with cool prizes, about 22 businesses participated as well as many citizens. They are planning on doing another event with local businesses over the Summer. It was a great way to get the community involved. Councilmember Favero also noted that that was a great event for the city.

Mayor Beesley stated the parks look great and the grass looks phenomenal!    	 

At 7:31 p.m. Councilmember Beal moved to adjourn and was seconded by Councilmember Favero. The vote was unanimous.                                                                                  	
                                                                                       	

	___________________________________			___________________________________	
Mayor                                                           			City Recorder


Date approved _______________________
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